MAGMA FLOOD CONTROL DISTRICT
MINUTE OF THE
TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 7, 2010 MEETING


A meeting of the Magma Flood Control District was held on Monday, September 7, 2010 at 4:03 p.m. at the Florence Unified School District - Anthem K-8 band room, 2700 N. Anthem Way, Florence, Arizona.  The meeting was properly posted within the boundaries of the District and a phone number of 1-800-920-7487 was provided for individuals residing within and without the District to appear telephonically for the meeting.


At the meeting appearing telephonically were Board President Vinson Dobson, Board Member Le Smith, Board Member Ty LeSueur, Assistant Secretary Larry Pfeiffer and Stephen Cooper, District Attorney.


Appearing in person for the meeting was District General Manager Kent Pace. 

The first item of business was a waiver of introductions since no members of the public were present.

The next item of business was approval of the minutes of the July 14, 2010 meeting.  A motion was made by Le Smith to accept the minutes and it was seconded by Ty LeSueur.  Thereafter the minutes were approved.

The next item of business was a report by the General Manger on the District business.  

General Manager Pace noted that the District had previously completed its audit for fiscal year 2010 and the report will be distributed within two (2) weeks.  General Manager commented there are no audit issues and that it was good to have the audit completed even though it is not due until the end of the year.

General Manager Pace also stated that the status of the final design of the dam has been completed and the plans have been submitted to ADWR and NRCS.  We have received comments from ADWR and are currently awaiting NRCS comments which should be received within approximately two (2) weeks.  General Manager Pace noted that everything appeared to be on schedule and that, to date, there were no surprises resulting from review of the plans.


General Manager Pace also noted that he has met with the State Land Department to discuss the Right of Way acquisition of State Lands needed to extend both the North and South ends of the dam – a requirement to increase the height of the dam.  The right of way involves an additional 6+/- acres of State Land of which approximately 4.5 acres will be near the north end of the dam and approximately 1.5 acres will be at the south end of the dam.  General Manager Pace stated that a typical Right of Way from State Land would last 25 years and in order to be renewed the land would need to be reappraised at the then current market value and a new 25 year right of way term would be acquired at approximately 95% of the then current market value.    General Manager Pace noted that for several reasons, including the fact that the dam repairs would benefit approximately 7,500 acres of State Land, he was able to persuade the State to process a perpetual easement to the District instead of the typical 25 year term easement.  General Manager Pace noted that the perpetual easement will encompass the 6 acres stated above which will probably cost between $10,000.00 to $15,000.00 dollars per acre.  The benefit of acquiring a perpetual easement is that we will not have to pay for a new right of way every 25 years.  The board members had a brief discussion of flood pool of the rehabilitated dam.

General Manager Pace also noted that the lower magma channel signage will be installed within the next few days.  Board Members asked as a follow up if the General Manager would arrange to have the signs inspected for damage and/or vandalism on a periodic basis.  

The next item of business was  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Agenda Item 4: The "Shared Use Agreement" between the MFCD and the Magma Arizona Railroad Company. General Manager Pace stated the purpose of this agreement is to outline a methodology which would allow the MFCD to rehabilitate the Dam on a portion of property for which the Magma Arizona Railroad holds a non-exclusive easement. The Railroad has reviewed and agreed to the agreement in its current form. General Manager Pace also noted when the dam is repaired the new training dike will intersect the railroad right of way approximately 600 feet upstream from where the dam currently intersects the railroad right of way.  A motion was made by Ty LeSueur to approve the agreement and it was seconded by Le Smith.  Thereafter the agreement was approved.

The next item of business was the President Dobson’s decision to consolidate the discussion of Agenda Items 5, 6 and 7.  Agenda Item 5 was a Modification #1 of the AGREEMENT FOR SERVICES: NO. 68-9457-9-473 between the NRCS and MFCD.  The purpose of this agreement modification was  to delete the Phase 3 Design funds from the original agreement with NRCS.  In order to meet the schedule needed to qualify for NRCS funding of Construction (Phase 4) from the NCRCS current year residual budget, MFCD had to concurrently process Phase 2 (the Work Plan and Environmental Assessment) and Phase 3 (Final Design). NRCS will not fund two Phases at the same time so MFCD volunteered to fund Phase 3 on its own and NRCS agreed to let the District include these costs as part of the District’s 35% cost share.

Agenda Item 6 was a Modification #2 of the AGREEMENT FOR SERVICES: NO. 68-
9457-9-473 between the NRCS and MFCD.  This agreement will be finalized just prior to the 
NRCS year end (9/30/10) and will allow NRCS to transfer all residual unspent funds from our 
current agreement with NRCS (& potentially unspent funds from other Agreements NRCS has 
within Arizona) to the District’s Phase 4 (Construction).  General Manager Pace noted from his 
perspective there is no downside to this modification because NRCS will be giving the District 

more funding-- the amount is likely to be approximately $300,000.00 dollars.  The next item of 
business was Agenda Item 7: LOCALLY LED CONTRACTING—COOPERATIVE 
AGREEMENT between NRCS and MFCD.  General Manager Pace noted this is the Agreement 
where NRCS commits to give MFCD $4.8 million for Phase 4--Construction.  A motion was 
made by Le Smith to approve Agenda items 5, 6 and 7 and it was seconded by Ty LeSueur.  
Thereafter these items were approved.

The next item of business was Agenda Item 8: Formal Amendment #3 in the Magma Flood Control District Contract No: 2007-01 with AMEC.  Once ADWR consented to having no "freeboard" above the Probable Maximum Flood (which resulted in a cost savings of approximately $1 Million) dollars the engineers had to redesign the construction plans to reduce the height of the dam by 1'.  This is the major reason for the needed change order on the Final Design work with AMEC.   The amount of the change order is $115,701.38 dollars.  A motion was made by Ty LeSueur to approve the change order and it was seconded by Le Smith.  Thereafter the motions were approved.


The next item of business was Board Member reports.  There were no reports.


The next item of business was public comment.  There were no public comments.


The next item of business was other business that may become before the Board.  There 
was no other business to come before the Board.  


The next item was adjourning the meeting at 4:44 p.m.

RESPECTFULLY submitted this _____ day of September, 2010.








COOPER & RUETER, L.L.P.








____________________________________








STEPHEN R. COOPER, District Attorney
